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Summary Action Minutes
PUBLIC COMMENT
Betty Moose, a San Lorenzo resident, thanked Supervisor Miley for the Unincorporated Services Committee meetings. Ms. Moose asked if the Committee could agendize items related to District 3.

Supervisor Comments

Supervisor Miley reported that there will be an update on the proposed ordinance on the donation collection boxes at the next Unincorporated Services Committee meeting.  In addition, Supervisor Miley directed staff to draft a report on the County’s response to debris left from vacated apartment homes.

I. Update on Tobacco Ordinance in unincorporated Alameda County 
Paul Cummings, Director, Alameda County Tobacco Control Program, presented a PowerPoint presentation regarding the proposed Tobacco Retail License Ordinance.
The proposed ordinance is designed to regulate tobacco retail sales to reduce sales to minors of tobacco products.  This ordinance would allow for the County to set meaningful sanctions for non-compliance and violations for stores.  Currently if an establishment sells tobacco to minors the fine for the violation is $42. Federal and State Laws regulating the sale of tobacco include:
No selling to persons under eighteen (18) years of age

No self-service displays or vending machines for tobacco products

No single sales of cigarettes or in packs smaller than 20

No sale of flavored cigarettes other than menthol cigarettes

Local requirements of the ordinance

No sale of flavored cigars
No sale of cigars in packs of fewer than 20

Exception: this does not apply to “premium” cigars that cost more than $5 per cigar

No selling tobacco without a valid local tobacco retailer license

The Program will be administered by the Department of Public Health (PHD) PHD will contract with the Sheriff’s Department to perform youth decoy operations, “buy stings”.  PHD or designee will inspect retailers to ensure compliance with ordinance. 
(No self-service displays, single sales of cigarillos or cigarettes, sale of flavored cigars) retailers alleged to have violated the program can have a hearing before an administrative hearing officer, appealable to the Board of Supervisors.

Retailers can also choose to pay a fine in lieu of a hearing.  Violations will remain on a retailer’s record for five (5
Penalties, Fines and Suspensions

1st violation – 30 day suspension or $750 fine 
2nd violation – 60 day suspension or $1500 fine

3rd violation – 90 day suspension or $2500 fine 

4th violation – 1 year suspension

5th violation – license revocation

Cost of the program 
The estimated cost to administer and enforce the program is $80,000. The Public Health Department has proposed an annual fee of $200 per retailer with approximately one hundred and thirty (130) retailers will generate $25,000 to cover program costs.  The Public Health Department will contribute the remaining $55,000 needed annually to cover program costs from the Tobacco Master Settlement Funds.                         
The Tobacco Retailer Licensing (TRL) Program is an established model in four (4) cities in Alameda County: Albany, Dublin, Oakland and Union City.  

Youth members of Ashland Cherryland Together (ACT)
Hermandeep Kaur and Francesca Lomotan of Ashland Cherryland Together (ACT) participated in a project surveying stores to collect data on tobacco products offered at retail shops. 

There was one (1) out of thirty-seven (37) stores that did not cell cigars. In the other stores, cigars are sold for less than $1 and there are a variety of flavors to choose from in colorful packaging, similar to candy wrappers. Most of the clerks do not check ID before selling tobacco products.  Drug paraphernalia is being sold at smoke shops.  The youth asked for community support for the TRL Program.
Jennifer Linares of Parents United, Cherryland, stated that their organization has concerns about retailers selling tobacco products to minors.  They are in support of the TRL program and would request that the annual fee be raised to one thousand dollars ($1000) and some of the funds should go towards educating youth about the dangers of tobacco use.
Speakers

Karishma Khatri: Participated in minor decoy operations at retail establishments for tobacco sales.  Also was on the Tobacco Youth Prevention Youth Advisory Board at the Alameda County Office of Education. Supports the TRL.
Emma Donovan: Participated in minor decoy operation for tobacco sales.  Supports the TRL.
Jocelyn Bonilla: Participated in minor decoy operation for tobacco sales.  Supports the TRL.

Serena Chen, American Lung Association: Has been working in tobacco control for over 20 years.  When Nate Miley was on the Oakland City Council, Ms. Chen worked with him and Oakland was the largest city in the State to adopt smoke free protections in the workplace in 1993. According to the convenience store industry, convenience stores bring in $360,000 on tobacco sales. A $1000 licensing fee is the cost of doing business.  TRL gives communities the power to keep merchants honest.
Mike Baratta: If the cost of the TRL for merchants was $650 that would pay for the cost of the program.  The City of Oakland charges $1500 per merchant for their Tobacco Retail License Program.
The cost to administer and enforce the program should be equal to the licensing fee.

Will go to the MAC and Sunol Advisory Committee and other unincorporated areas, to the BOS Transportation and Planning Committee before going to the Board of Supervisors
II. Update on implementation of Donation Box Ordinance in unincorporated Alameda County of Alameda
Unattended Donation Box Ordinance
The purpose and intent of this Ordinance is to regulate the placement of Unattended Collection Boxes within unincorporated Alameda County.  The procedures and requirements of this chapter are enacted to:
· Promote the community’s health, safety and welfare by regulating Unattended Collection Boxes for clothing or other salvageable personal property within the County.
· Ensure that unattended collection boxes do not pose a hazard to pedestrian and vehicular traffic
· Ensure that material is not allowed to accumulate outside of the unattended collection boxes where it can be scattered by adverse weather conditions, animal contact or human activities
· Establish criteria that avoid attracting vermin, unsightliness and public health or safety hazards
· This Ordinance shall also apply to parcels within a Specific Plan

Important dates 
The Ordinance will become effective on August 15, 2013 per the ordinance all property owners shall have sixty (60) days from the effective date to file a permit for an unattached collection box.  Therefore property owners must submit their applications to the County no later than Monday October 14, 2013, or they will face fines and possible abatement from the County Code Enforcement Department.

III. Discussion of community concerns related to the behavior of individuals housed in the 

properties on Meekland Avenue in Cherryland across from Colonial Acres Elementary School
IV. Overview of potential land use ordinance related to transitional housing in the unincorporated 

area of Alameda County (Service Enriched Housing Ordinance)
(Items III.  and IV. were discussed concurrently)

Albert Lopez, Director, Planning Department, reported on the types of residential housing facilities that could be regulated by an ordinance.
Staff distributed excerpts taken from a City of Oakland ordinance concerning “Service Enriched Housing”, designed to regulate unlicensed board and care facilities.  There is a loophole in the State law that allows for the operation of unlicensed facilities that may not be properly regulated.  If there are six (6) or less persons living in a home, it cannot be regulated under State or local law. A use permit cannot be required.  It is considered the same as a family living arrangement, although the occupants may not be related.
Brian Washington, County Counsel, confirmed that under State law that a home with six (6) or less persons living there cannot be regulated under state law.
The Sheriffs’ Office reported that there have been several calls for service for the property on Meekland ranging from disorderly conduct to a 5150 hold. 
Constituents had many concerns including but not limited to:

How many people can be in one bedroom?

Can anyone just rent out their rooms to less than six people and charge each $1000 a month?

Could the County look at transitional housing ordinances from other cities suchs as Pleasanton and Fremont?
How can there be more local oversight of the homes and the people are being cared for?

Supervisor Miley concluded the discussion saying that this item will be brought back at a future meeting and hopefully have a draft of a Service Enriched Housing Ordinance for the public to review.

Adjourned

The meeting was adjourned to December 5, 2013.
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